

EAST CLINTON FIRE DISTRICT				COMMISSIONERS MEETING – FINAL	
August 11, 2021					Regular Meeting        7:00

COMMISSIONERS IN ATTENDANCE:			COMMISSIONERS ABSENT:

Stephen Forschler, Chairman				
Michael DiGiacomio 
Kevin Fierro
Russell Tompkins    
Robert Trzcinski

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:	

Robert Simon, Treasurer
Jim Passikoff, Accountant, left at 7:30 p.m.
Roderick MacLeod, Attorney for the Board, arrived at 7:45 p.m.

Chairman Forschler called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

CORRESPONDENCE:
· RBC Portfolio Review for period ending June 30, 2021 – Commissioners copied
· From Northeast Ford – Service Vouchers – to Kevin Russell
· 2016-2017 Ford Explorer – Exhaust Odor Class Action Settlement – to Karen Buechele
· RBC Statement – Commissioners copied
· From M&T Bank dated 08/02/2021 – Month-End Collateral Statement – Bob Simon
· From Central Hudson – Important Account Changes – to Bob Simon

MINUTES:

A motion was made by Commissioner Tompkins and seconded by Commissioner Fierro to approve the regular meeting minutes of July 14, 2021 as presented.      
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Motion carried 5-0    

FINANCIALS:

A motion was made by Commissioner DiGiacomio and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to pay the bills per the abstract dated July 31, 2021.  
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye		Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.    
Mr. Simon will hold onto the check for the ambulance.  Sharon will provide a bill of sale and a title or proof of ownership.  They have to do their inspection and have the State of Connecticut Department of Health inspect it and then move equipment and radios over and then it will be ready to go.  Mr. Trzcinski said as you drive away, you should have insurance on it which requires title, ownership, etc.  Chairman Forschler will call Linda Flanagin and provide the VIN number.  Mr. Trzcinski reminded everyone that for mileage reimbursement, the round trip mileage and trip date must be recorded.    

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to accept the bank statement for the period ending on July 31, 2021 and in agreement with that noted on the balance sheet as put forward by Mr. Passikoff.   
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.  

Independent Audit Status – The auditor has asked for the LOSAP spreadsheet and the February statement and today she requested four sign in sheets.  She should have everything she needs.   

Budget Workshop – Chairman Forschler reminded everyone the budget workshop is Wednesday, August 18th at 6:30 and if a second workshop is needed, it will be Tuesday, August 31st at 6:30.  

FIRE POLICE:        Tim Odell – Not present.  

DEPARTMENT:    

Car 1 – Chief Don Estes 	    Monthly Calls:     	13	Year to Date:       64
· The drill this month is on Tuesday, August 17th at 1800 hours and will be the required class on workplace violence and sexual harassment – both mandatory classes for all members including social members.  
· Classes are starting to open up and are posted on the board by the community room.
· 38-68 is gone.  The critical components have been placed in the back seat of 38-1 such as the decon equipment and the mister.  
· Chief Estes called Matt’s Auto Body about removing lettering on the new and old ambulance and arranging for the lettering of both.  The work can be done here in Salt Point.  We do not have an estimate yet.   
· We will be looking for $2,000 going forward to retrofit the old ambulance for proper decon and rehab operations.  We will do it all in house like we did with the brush truck.  
· This Saturday is the ice cream social open house.  There will be a work detail on Friday to clean and get everything set up.  We are hopeful for some community response.
· The Chief’s staff has their items put together for the budget meeting.

Car 2 – Jim Bathrick – Not present.

Car 3 – Kevin Russell 
· The hose test is done.  Four lengths of hose failed.  Mr. Russell called Premier to see if they could be repaired.  We can try to change the ends and hold the hose out of service until next year until it gets tested.  The hose replacement is in the budget.  When asked, Mr. Russell said yes, hoses have an expiration date; either they fail a test or they meet the expiration date.  We are in good shape with hose replacement.

Support:    Not present.

EMS -    Susan deHaan  	Monthly Calls:	    19     Year To Date:     111
· 34% of the EMS calls are mutual aid.  
· For the month of July, we had 19 calls with an additional fire call and only missed two calls that were West Clinton calls.  We had 100% response for our calls.  Out of the month’s calls, three were to Stanford and seven were to West Clinton.  
· When the company participated in the fund raising event for mental health awareness two Sundays ago at Fran Mark Park,  Ms. deHaan talked to Mr. Martin about the situation with West Clinton.  He said they are in the process of remedying the situation and hiring new staff.  They are short staffed.  She asked him to give her a heads up as to when they don’t have anyone on staff.  If they only have one EMT, they can’t go on a call.  For several days a week and alternate complete weekends, they have no one.  They had four they were hiring but they are new people who need to be cleared and they need physicals and training.      
· Ms. deHaan sent a letter to Kevin Gage at the state asking what we need to do for certification to get the new ambulance ready to go.   
· We had two batteries replaced in the stretcher again.  We may get a rebate as they should not have gone that fast.  
· We have two EMTs starting class on August 31st in Hyde Park.  They have been coming on calls and participating.   The district is purchasing the books.   
· Budget wise, we are doing research to get a dollar amount figured out for a refurbished life pack monitor which will also require wifi.  It will probably be between $10,000 and $15,000.      

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner DiGiacomio to authorize up to $300 for two EMT books for the new student’s class starting August 31st.  
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0    
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to authorize up to $2,000 to retrofit accordingly the current ambulance to the support/decon vehicle.     
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.  

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Tompkins to authorize Chief Estes to purchase from EMS at state bid price the replacement scot pack up to $10,560.  
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.

Membership – Ed Olson  
· We got the 501C3 and are now trying to get a NY tax number.  According to the papers they sent, the district as the parent company needs a 501C3 also.  Maryanne Thompsett explained to them that the district is a municipality who cannot accept donations but it didn’t matter.  Chairman Forschler said we will table this until Mr. MacLeod gets here.

Physicals – Chairman Forschler has not heard back from TEK yet.

Facilities Committee Update:  - Commissioner Fierro met with Keith from Mike McCormack’s office on August 2 to go over the Falls Village visit.  We asked him to come and physically look at this building and provide the pros and cons.  That has not been done yet.  We will pick a day in September to have him back.   After some discussion, it was decided to have Keith come to the October board meeting, keeping the discussion to a half hour or less.  

Sharon Ambulance – Chairman Forschler said we received a communication from Sharon and a Stryker representative – Stryker is the manufacturer of the auto load cot.  Stryker offers a service contract $2,956.50 a year which includes a preventative maintenance (PM) and anything that goes wrong with it.   Mr. Simon and Ms. deHaan contacted Sean at Emstar who said they service Stryker.  We’ll need a PM prior to service.   Chairman Forschler said it will be less to go with Emstar.    Emstar has to do the PM on the other cot, suction unit, stair chair, etc. anyway.  Commissioner DiGiacomio said  $3,000 is a lot for one piece of equipment and asked if Emstar offers a contract.  For a PM, they charge $236 for the stair chair, $1731 for the power loader, and $1,380 for the cot.  This does not include the PM for the suction unit and the other cot.  It does include parts, labor, travel, and unscheduled service.  It does not include mattresses, batteries and other exposable or expendable parts.   Ms. deHaan agreed that Emstar is the way to go.  We can sell the cot for the ambulance going out of service.  Chairman Forschler said make the minimum bid $1,800 and post the cot on line.  The board members agreed.  NDP is buying cots so Ms. deHaan will let them know this will be on line.  

Mr. MacLeod said surplus equipment needs to be sold the fairest way possible.  One way is to conduct an auction.  Another way is by sealed bid and state no sealed bids under a specified amount will be accepted. 

Mr. Olson reiterated the problem with the 501C3 to Mr. MacLeod.  Mr. MacLeod said the company does not have a parent company.  The company and the district are two separate equal entities.  The company is its own parent company.  A 990N is a report on a federal site and it limits how much you make during the course of a year.   It’s a short tax form.  Once you get the 5013C, you can do the 990N.     

Sale of the rehab vehicle – Chairman Forschler will call Linda Flanagan and get the rehab vehicle off the insurance policy and he will provide her with the vin number of the new ambulance to get that vehicle added to the policy.  The money was deposited in the general account.  It should be deposited in the equipment purchase account.   
A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Trzcinski that the $11,500 for the sale of the rehab vehicle be transferred from the general account into the equipment purchase fund.
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Motion carried 5-0    

Chairman Forschler said as we were waiting for the purchasers, we noticed there was still a lien showing on the title of the vehicle.   Mr. Simon did the leg work and we were able to demonstrate to the buyer it was paid off.  If the buyer has the original communication from the previous lienholder that it has been satisfied together with the title that has the lien, we should be okay on that.   However, this begs the question, how are the other titles.  The secretary will look at all the other titles in the file and make sure they are without liens. 

West Clinton letter – A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Trzcinski to authorize Chairman Forschler to sign the West Clinton letter and instruct the secretary to send the letter out to West Clinton and copy Ray Oberly and the Clinton Town Board.  Chairman Forschler read the letter.   The question was asked if it was a breach of privacy putting Cornerstone in the letter and Mr. MacLeod said no.  Mr. Trzcinski said we should consider getting a town board member at the meeting.  

Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Motion carried 5-0.  

LOSAP Defined Contribution – Mr. MacLeod circulated a motion increasing the defined contribution from $700 annually to $1,200 annually.  Chairman Forschler said to date, we have no one vested in the Tier 2 (Defined Contribution) plan.  There is the potential this year that one or two people could make it.  When we had the motion in the works to create the defined contribution plan, we knew the $1,200 was pending but it was not approved prior to the board approving the defined contribution plan.     

A motion was made by Chairman Forschler and seconded by Commissioner Trzcinski to approve the following resolution, to-wit:  BE IT RESOLVED that the following referendum be submitted to the eligible voters of the East Clinton Fire District at the Annual Election of the East Clinton Fire District to be held on December 14, 2021:  
Shall the Defined Contribution Program provided in the Service Award Program previously approved by the voters of the East Clinton Fire District be amended to provide that the maximum annual contribution to a volunteer firefighter’s Service Award Program be increased from seven hundred ($700.00) dollars to twelve hundred ($1,200.00) dollars at an additional estimated cost for the years 2021 and 2022 of $2,500 be approved?  
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Motion carried 5-0.
The board directed Mr. Simon to post this motion in a very conspicuous place on the district’s website.  Chairman Forschler will provide an explanation of why the board approved the motion to increase the contribution to be posted with the motion.

Vehicle values for insurance – Commission Trzcinski said Mr. Passikoff recommended upping the value provided by Chief Estes for the rigs.  Ms. Flanagan responded that you can do that but know that the higher you go on the coverage, there is an increased likelihood the underwriter will say fix it and the truck could be out of service for months.  Chairman Forschler said the only vehicle that we wouldn’t want to put in a reasonable amount of money to fix is the 1987.   Everything else is fairly new and in good enough shape that it is worth putting money in to fix.   Commissioner Trzcinski said if a big rig is out of service to fix, would you have to rent a replacement vehicle or can  you be without one of these rigs for a while.   Chief Estes said we have redundancies that we could get through.  Commissioner Trzcinski said we won’t do this until March anyway but keep in mind to either replace or repair a vehicle, it will probably be a year’s time.   Commissioner Tompkins asked if a vehicle has a value and to repair it comes close, do you have an option of getting the money to replace or repair it.   If the cost to replace the vehicle is more than their threshold, they will total it anyway.  If it’s below the threshold, they will repair it.  The higher you raise your value, the higher it goes to repair.   Chairman Forschler and Mr. MacLeod thought the coverage includes rental.   Commissioner Trzcinski said yes it does but it is limited to a month.   He will find out the time and dollar amount for a rental.   

Public Comment:   Glenda Schwartz thanked the rescue squad for such professional service in July.   Commissioner Tompkins said people were complimentary about the event held at the Fran Mark Park and specifically of the East Clinton Fire District people that were there.   

A motion was made by Commissioner DiGiacomio and seconded by Chairman Forschler to adjourn the meeting at 8:25 p.m.     
Commissioner DiGiacomio	Aye		Commissioner Tompkins	Aye
Commissioner Trzcinski	Aye		Chairman Forschler		Aye
Commissioner Fierro		Aye
Motion carried 5-0

The next regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners will be held on Wednesday, September 15, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. at the firehouse.

Respectfully submitted,



Karen Buechele, Secretary
East Clinton Fire District
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